JULY 1, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
a.
Public Hearing and Action on Grace Bible Church Site Plan for Planning Commission Approval, 20.42 acres, 1300 South Maple Road.  A proposal to revise the natural features protection plan to show alterations to and mitigation for the existing wetlands (postponed from 6/17/08 meeting) – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Kowalski explained the proposal and showed photographs of the site.

John Eaton, 1606 Dicken Drive, representing the South Maple Group, a coalition of groups and individuals opposing the 42 North project, stated that the group also opposed the Grace Bible Church site plan.  He said this site plan has come before the Planning Commission three times.  The first time, he said, the site plan was approved by the Planning Commission even though the petitioner’s experts failed to identify all of the wetlands governed by State law.  It was approved again the second time, he said, even though it did not mitigate for all of the wetlands being destroyed by the 42 North project.  He expressed two problems:  1) The wetland mitigation site was far removed from the area of the natural wetlands that would be destroyed on the 42 North property.  He said the function of the natural wetlands on the 42 North site included assimilating and processing water and adding it to the watershed.  Locating this mitigation area so far from the 42 North property, he said, removed that function.  2) The proposed plan before Commission tonight included water detention pools, including one near Maple Road that would collect water during storms and slowly disperse it into the watersheds.  He said these were designed to completely dry up, retaining water long enough to slow the rate of flow.  He said the 42 North project would increase the amount of water into all of these watersheds and, most importantly, increase the amount of water going in to Allen Creek, the most fragile of the City’s watersheds.  He stated that this would have an impact everywhere downstream from that watershed all the way to the river.  The State estimated that 80 percent of wetland mitigation failed, he said, and has recommended against placing wetland mitigation on sites where wetlands already existed.  He believed this site plan should be rejected because of the impact it would have on the watersheds.  

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Pratt, seconded by Carlberg, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby approves the Grace Bible Church Site Plan for Planning Commission Approval and recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Grace Bible Church Development Agreement.

Pratt stated that the petitioner for the 42 North project presented a chart identifying the effects of different storm events and asked if this information was still available.  He recalled that the quantity of water would be reduced.

Earl Ophoff, of Midwestern Consulting, representing the petitioner, displayed the chart that had been previously shown.  He said the two impacts on watersheds in terms of storm water were a reduction in discharged rates during storm events, but an increase in overall storm volume.  He said the discharge for the Allen Creek drain would be reduced by 73 percent, the Honey Creek area discharge rate would be reduced by 15 percent, because most of it was naturally discharged, and the Malletts Creek reduction would be 30 percent.  Regarding volumes released into the watersheds, he said, there would be an increase because of the increase in impervious surface.  He stated that the amount of runoff into the Allen Creek watershed would be 18 percent, the amount of runoff into the Honey Creek watershed would be 90 percent, and there would be no increase in the Malletts Creek watershed.  He said benefits were the reduction in the rate of discharge and allowing water in the neighborhoods downstream of this site to flow out of the system before this water reached them.  

Carlberg asked if during a storm event, which was when Allen Creek was too full to adequately handle water, the water coming from this site would be less than before.

Ophoff replied yes, stating that all water discharging to the Allen Creek watershed would go into a detention basin either on the west side of parking area, at the northeast corner of the church, a shared detention basin between this site and the 42 North side, or another basin further to the south.

Carlberg confirmed that the water from the streets and the rest of the system going through Allen Creek will have passed through the system before the water from this site drains into it.

Ophoff replied yes, most of the water would be gone.

Carlberg asked what the impact was of having a greater volume of water flowing through after most of the water was gone and if this would cause any flooding.

Ophoff stated that the rate of discharge from the new development would be less and the length of discharge would take longer.  He stated that no flooding was anticipated to occur.  The root of the problem for Allen Creek flooding, he said, was the older subdivisions downstream because they were not developed with storm water detention or pre-treatment systems.  He said the water coming from those subdivisions was then overloading the system and what was really needed was for those areas to be retrofitted with updated systems.

Carlberg confirmed that this proposed mitigation would not negatively impact the Allen Creek, not cause flooding to a degree greater than what currently occurred.

Ophoff replied yes, this is what they believed to be true.

Pratt asked how long it would take for the drain to dry.

Ophoff said it was either 24 or 48 hours, but that it would be what the County Drain Commissioner required.

Pratt stated that 18 percent of 24 hours was about four hours, so for the first 20 hours after the pond filled up, which was usually at the end of a rainfall, the water would be draining at a much slower rate, and then the last four hours was when Allen Creek would receive the extra 18 percent of water.

Carlberg asked for clarification regarding Mr. Eaton’s comments about the State not wanting this kind of mitigation to take place.

Andrea Klein, of Environmental Technology Consultants, representing the petitioner, stated that her firm designed the proposed wetland mitigation and that the Michigan Department of Environmental Quality (MDEQ) has approved it.  She said she has never heard about a recommendation from MDEQ that discouraged this type of mitigation.  

Pratt stated that his experience with the MDEQ was that they did not support creating a wetland where there has been dry ground, as the chances of wetland survival were less.  He said MDEQ preferred tagging onto an existing wetland.

Klein added that the MDEQ did not support excavating within an existing wetland to create an enhanced wetland or preserve existing wetlands as mitigation, but putting wetland mitigation areas near existing wetlands was a very common and approved practice.

Carlberg asked if there were any information on the success of this kind of mitigation.

Klein stated that they have had good success for all of the projects they have done and they were confident that this wetland mitigation would be appropriate.  

Carlberg asked about the advantage of removing invasive species from existing wetlands.

Klein stated that it enhanced the value and diversity of the plants in the wetlands.

Pratt stated that there was debate as to whether agencies overseeing the wetland restorations had the appropriate resources to monitor and require improvements.  He said many wetlands required care in the first couple of years with replanting, water level adjustments, etc.  He noted that Ann Arbor had standard language in its development agreements that provided the City the mechanism to require any repairs or improvements needed.  This provision in the agreement made him more comfortable with this, he said.

Potts asked if the  area where the new wetland would be created was particularly appropriate for this.

Klein stated that it was the lowest part of the site, so water would flow downhill and collect in that area.

Potts said it appeared as though the highest part of the site was somewhat in the middle and flowed to the east and west.  She wondered what would happen to the water draining to the east and how water would be directed to go around the high point to the wetland.

Klein said the discharge from one of the storm water detention basins was directed to the mitigation site, and another was the area next to the soccer fields where swales would be created to convey water from the fields to the mitigation site.  She said water going to the east was not part of the wetland mitigation, but that this water would drain into the detention basins on the east side of the site.

Potts said the most impermeable surface part of the site would only be temporarily detained on its way into the pipes, which is what she was most concerned about.  She stated that right across the street at Maple and Pauline was the end point of a study done to figure out where sewer disconnects could be done for the best effect on the Dartmoor flooding.  The apartments at Maple and Pauline appeared to be where the flooding originated, she said.  She thought this proposal sounded as though volume would be added, not an increase in rate, and she did not think this section of Allen Creek could handle an increase.  An 18 percent increase in volume was a lot, she said, and any water leaving this site would be causing problems.  She thought this would be hazardous to the neighborhoods downstream.  Because this site consisted of clay, she said, the people living downstream would see an increase in water.

Ophoff stated that this was why they engineered the system to get as much of the water as possible to go into the Honey Creek watershed.

Bona was disappointed that the 42 North project would no longer contain the cisterns that were included in the original site plan that was denied.  She stated that these cisterns were to keep water on the site to be used for watering.

Ophoff stated that the cistern system for roof drainage was actually still part of the current site plan.  He said it would be attached to an irrigation system that covered a limited area of the 42 North site.

Bona expressed gratitude for this being part of the site plan, as it was not a requirement.

Emaus expressed concern about long-term maintenance provisions for the storm water detention system in the development agreement.  He asked who exactly was going to be the Proprietor overseeing the maintenance:  Grace Bible Church or 42 North, or a combination.  He also was concerned that although a five-year monitoring plan and an invasive species control plan would be submitted, the requirement in paragraph P-2 of the agreement only involved the enforcement of repairing all defects that occurred within one year of development.  He wanted to make sure the City had the capability to see that repairs were done and a monitoring plan implemented over the entire five-year period.

Ophoff stated that as part of the sales and development agreements, the church and the 42 North development will be jointly responsible for the maintenance.  

Kowalski stated that paragraph P-2 of the development agreement was intended to address the types of improvements identified in paragraph P-1, such as water and sanitary sewer improvements.  Paragraph P-13 contained the provisions for the wetland monitoring plan, he said, such as the ability to enforce it for five years.

Westphal asked if the 10-year storm event was the standard to use for modeling as required by the MDEQ, or if the 100-year storm event was what should be used.  He was trying to envision the effect of a larger storm event, wondering if the rate of water would actually increase once everything was filled to capacity.

Ophoff stated that they used the 10-year storm because it had a reasonable possibility of occurring and was easier to understand.  The weakness in using the 10-year storm, he said, was that the storm water detention system was designed for a 100-year storm and the comparison between the two storm events was not as direct as it could be.  

Pratt confirmed that the discharge rate would be the same because it was controlled by the same device.

Ophoff replied that this was correct.

A vote on the main motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Pratt,




Westphal



NAYS:
Potts

Motion carried.
